

# TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE Planning Board

9 South Main Street
Waynesville, NC 28786
Phone (828) 456-8647 • Fax (828) 452-1492
www.waynesvillenc.gov

Development Services
Director
Elizabeth Teague

Chairman
Patrick McDowell (Chairman)
Planning Board Members
Anthony Sutton (Vice-Chairman)
Marty Prevost
Robert Herrmann
Jason Rogers
H.P. Dykes, Jr.

Pratik Shah

Ginger Hain

Susan Teas Smith

# MINUTES OF THE TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE PLANNING BOARD

Regular Meeting Town Hall – 9 S Main St., Waynesville, NC 28786 December 17, 2018

THE WAYNESVILLE PLANNING BOARD held its regular meeting on December 17, 2018, at 5:30 p.m. in the board room of the Town Hall, 9 South Main Street, Waynesville, NC.

## A. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Patrick McDowell called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.

The following members were present:

Patrick McDowell (Chairman)

**Anthony Sutton** 

Robert Herrmann

**Jason Rogers** 

H. P. Dykes, Jr.

Pratik Shah

Ginger Hain

Susan Teas Smith

The following members were absent:

Marty Prevost

The following staff members were present:

Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director Jesse Fowler, Planner Chelle Baker, Administrative Assistant Ron Sneed, Attorney to the Board

Planning Board Minutes December 17, 2018

## 1. Welcome/Calendar/Announcements

Chairman Patrick McDowell welcomed everyone and invited Ms. Teague, Director of Development Services to make any announcements and review the calendar. Ms. Teague advised that the notification in the local paper did not run in time to hold tonight's Public Hearing on the text amendment to the Land Development Standards, Section 4.4 related to building height. Therefore, this hearing would need to be re-noticed and held at a different time. However, for tonight the Board could use this time as a work session to further discuss the ordinance.

Ms. Teague told the Board that the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Planning Board would be January 21, 2019 which is the Martin Luther King holiday. After much discussion, it was the consensus of the Board to reschedule that meeting for Tuesday January 29, 2019 and to add a second meeting for Monday January 7, 2019 to hold the hearing on Building Height.

Ms. Teague also informed the Board that the regularly scheduled meeting of the Planning Board on February 18, 2019 is on Presidents Day, which is not a Town holiday, but she asked if the Board had any schedule conflicts. Several Board members indicated that they might have a conflict, and it was the consensus of the Board to reschedule that meeting for Monday February 25, 2019.

## 2. Adoption of Minutes

A motion was made by Board Member Susan Smith, seconded by Board Member Bob Herrmann, to approve the minutes of the November 5, 2018 board meeting with the corrections as follows: Page 4, first full paragraph, third sentence after "clarify" should include "standards for", and on Page 8, last paragraph, first sentence, "opposes" should be replaced with "imposes". The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman McDowell advised we would be switching the Agenda order since there was no public hearing and the building height agenda item would now be a work session.

## B. BUSINESS

1. Consideration of and possible adoption of a Resolution in support of designating the historic Haywood County Hospital property as a "Redevelopment Area" for the purpose of a grant application for the re-use of the site and buildings for the affordable housing.

Mr. Jesse Fowler, Development Services Planner, presented the staff report to the Board for the North Main and "Old Haywood Hospital" redevelopment plan study. Mr. Fowler advised that the plan put together research and recommendations to encourage redevelopment and growth along the North Main/23 Business corridor and the re-use of the historic Haywood County Hospital for affordable housing. He stated that the area being considered was a half mile radius around the hospital site. The recommended focus areas are the one mile stretch of North Main/23 Business from Walnut Street to Ratcliff Cove Road with the hospital at its center, and the hospital property itself.

Staff feels this project is consistent with the *Waynesville: Our Heritage, Our Future 2020 Land Development Plan.* Some of the specific goals are:

- Designate areas for concentrated growth, infill and/or redevelopment. (LDP 4-3)
- Provide an attractive range of housing opportunities and expand affordable housing opportunities. (LDP 4-6)
- Create boulevard entrances into downtown to improve the appearance of Russ, South Main, and North Business 23. (LDP 4—9)
- Preserve and rehabilitate Waynesville's historic resources. (LDP 4-15)

Mr. Fowler stated that designating an area containing the old Haywood Hospital could bolster the application for low income housing tax credits through the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency (NCHFA). He advised that the Historic Haywood County Hospital site meets many of the criteria for NCHFA. He stated that staffs' recommendation was for the Planning Board to pass a resolution supporting the rehabilitation of the old Haywood Hospital for affordable housing recommending that the Board of Aldermen designate the old Haywood Hospital as a redevelopment area and that the Board of Aldermen provide incentives, a few reductions, and other support allowable to reduce the cost of redevelopment.

There was much discussion by the Board in reference to the boundaries of the redevelopment study area and wanting to expand the boundaries to include the triangular piece of property on the corner of Ratcliff Cove and Old Asheville Road that would include the old commercial properties that were the old drive-in, Haywood EMC, Farm Bureau, and Farm Credit. Mr. McDowell indicated that the empty lot on the corner had been used to hold fill as part of the NCDOT roadway improvement project and has been vacant for many years. There was discussion regarding benefits of expanding the area to include other lots which may also have redevelopment potential. Ms. Teague advised that the Planning Board's recommendations regarding the study area would be forwarded onto the Board of Aldermen and the Board could amend the resolution so that it reflects the Planning Board's input.

# John Stiltner Landmark Development

Mr. Stiltner spoke about the NCHFA program. He described to the Board that turning the old hospital into affordable housing there would be up to fifty four units. These units would be one to two bedroom units for small families but a large demographic, such as single parents, veterans, and elderly.

Chairman McDowell asked Mr. Stiltner if the school Board occupying the historic part of the old hospital would hinder the grant. Mr. Stiltner advised he did not foresee this being an issue. He advised that the school boards lease runs out in September of 2020 and if this award is received, by the time everything is processed, construction can begin in the back allowing the school board to remain until the lease runs out in September.

Chairman McDowell asked if there was any public comment. There was none.

Ms. Teague said that Mr. Stiltner will work with the county to take the application to NCHFA to rehabilitate the historic Haywood Hospital and hopefully have some success. Ms. Teague advised that the next step in the process will be the Board of Alderman public hearing on January 8 where they will be formally designating the redevelopment area.

Planning Board member Jason Rogers asked about the Statutory requirements for Planning Board findings related to blighted areas. There was Board discussion of the roadway corridor and what was "blighted." Jesse Fowler stated that the Study area was larger than the specific project designated for redevelopment and at this point the historic hospital is the only focus for redevelopment. Ms. Teague added that from the staff's perspective, the hospital and the lot across the street that is the County Annex Building, are properties that are blighted, but that the study planning area covers the entire corridor in order to keep options open, create discussion and possibly new opportunities for consideration of other properties. Board agreed that the County hospital and annex building were of conditions that could be considered blighted and were an appropriate focus area for redevelopment.

A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton, seconded by Board Member Bob Herrmann, to accept the resolution with the amendment to the map to include the area bounded by North Main Neighborhood Center district, Raccoon Creek Neighborhood Center district, Raccoon Creek Neighborhood Residential mixed use overlay district, parcel, 8615-89-6707, 8615-89-8722, and the section of Old Asheville Highway between parcels 8615-89-5430 and 8615-99-3652 as an area for continued study. The motion passed unanimously.

## 2. Work Session to the Land Development Standards, Section 4.4 Related to Building Height

Ms. Teague presented to the Board the staff report and a draft of a longer amended ordinance to section 4.4.1. She stated that the purpose of the text amendment is to eliminate confusion on how the town measures building height.

There was discussion between the planning board members and staff regarding what is a habitable story versus what is uninhabitable and how this can be molded and defined into numerous situations. Board Member Jason Rogers stated that he felt there should be a maximum building height in addition to the regulations about the number of stories. He also felt that the ordinance should eliminate the need to define habitable/inhabitable in an attic/roof space. Chairman McDowell stated that he liked the maximum height number of 60 feet with three stories and that he felt this was an accommodating measurement to apartments with pitched roofs. Board Member Rogers described as an example a three story with a maximum to the peak of the roof with "x" out of Chapter 2 with a height requirement. Ms. Teague talked about adding this height direction from the Board into the Dimensional Requirements Table, Chapter 2.

There was much discussion about overall building height. Ms. Teague advised that staff could do some neighborhood based studies of average heights. It was stated that on average, residentially, a story is approximately 10 feet, giving an estimate maximum height of 35-40 feet. Ms. Teague

## Page 5 of 6

advised that in the mixed-use and commercial districts the maximum height would need to be higher.

Architect Odell Thompson was consulted by staff and advised the Planning Board that referring back to Chapter 5 will come in handy during times of questions or confusion. He also stated that Building Code will take precedence, if there is an issue that overlaps.

Mr. Thompson said that in architecture the median point on a pitched roof was used to determine height. The Board discussed the height being measured to the median point of the roof or to the peak of the roof. After much discussion the Planning Board agreed that there should be a maximum stories set, depending on neighborhood district, and a total height requirement, starting with the measurement at the highest adjacent grade with the primary façade to the peak of the roof.

Ms. Teague asked if the board felt there was a need to create a second ordinance for commercial buildings with larger roofs. Chairman McDowell advised that these roofs and buildings will fit within this ordinance ok.

There was a discussion of the current ordinance's allowance of 6' at the front of a structure. Mr. McDowel explained that the proposed ordinance reduces this to four foot but creates an allowance for buildings in the floodplain. There was additional discussion regarding average grade of primary frontage versus highest adjacent grade within the floodplain. Ms. Teague confirmed that the floodplain ordinance is one foot above base flood level. She added that in some areas such as Hazelwood the base flood level could be over 4'. She reminded the Board for reference of the public bathroom recently constructed in the new parking lot in Hazelwood which had to be one foot above the projected flood level for that area. She asked that if there should be an allowance for structures in the floodplain since the first floor would have to be elevated. The Board agreed that the maximum residential height even in the floodplain would be around 42-45 feet, but that a maximum height should still be applied within the floodplain.

There was further discussion regarding scale of buildings. Mr. Thompson pointed out that even now, in the current ordinance, there could be a three story structure nearby a single story structure. There was agreement to keep scale differentiating by districts and neighborhoods which will be done in the Chapter 2 Table of Dimensional standards. Mr. Thompson said that he appreciated the Planning Board's efforts to understand some of the challenges and to care about how things look. He added that he was happy to be asked to be part of the discussion and wanted to encourage the planning board in their efforts.

Ms. Teague added that staff would use the Planning Board's comments to revise the draft and bring it back for further consideration at the hearing on January 7.

# C. PUBLIC COMMENT /CALL ON THE AUDIENCE

No one spoke

#### D. ADJOURN

With no further business, a motion was made by Anthony Sutton, seconded by Bob Herrmann to adjourn the meeting at 7:24 p.m. The motion passed unanimously.

Chelle Baker, Administrative Assistant

Patrick McDowell, Chairman